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Call to Order
Chair Tunney called the meeting to order at 10:02 a.m.


Welcome Commissioner Chandler C. Louden
The Maryland Home Improvement Commission welcomed Chandler C. Louden as a new Commissioner.  Mr. Louden comes to the Commission with 40 years of experience working in the home improvement industry.  In 1992 Mr. Louden started his own home improvement company called Catonsville Professional Services, after working for several companies since the age of 18.  Mr. Louden has been married for 26 years and he has two children.  The Commissioners look forward to working with Mr. Louden.  



Approval of the October 7, 2021, Minutes
Mr. Quackenbush made a motion to approve the minutes of the October 7, 2021, Commission meeting.  Ms. White seconded the motion, and all approved the minutes. 




Guaranty Fund Activity Report

The MHIC Guaranty Fund Activity Report dated November 24. 2021 is as follows:

Balance as of July 1, 2021


$  4,270,440.31
Receipts




$  494,084.89
Interest




      

-0-
Disbursements


Claims




($440,986.49)


Refunds



    ($795.20


Balance as of October 30, 2021

$4,323,743.51
Reserve

Anticipated Large Claims


$   800,000.00
FMIS Balance




$4,234,980.30
Difference




$   87,763.21
Please notice that the “Receipts” amount of $493,480.23 includes Electronic Licensing receipts of $76,213.21 and Lockbox receipts of $11,550.00 for the month of October that were not posted into FMIS until the November 2021.
Prorated Claims Report - MHIC Business Meeting

December 2, 2021
         
Contractor



        Suspended date

Contractor A





June 9, 2015

Payout completed on March 27, 2018

Contractor B





June 16, 2016

Payout completed on December 6, 2018

Contractor C





February 1, 2017

Payout completed on October 4, 2018

Contractor D 





June 29, 2017

Payout completed on October 24, 2019
Contractor E





June 29, 2017 
Payout completed on November 2, 2020
Contractor F 





December 21, 2017

Payout completed on September 3, 2019
Contractor G
May 8, 2019 (Voluntary Termination)
8 – Complaints
Expected Payout early 2022-4 cases 
under appeal
Contractor H





June 24, 2019 (Emergency Suspension)
7– Complaints
Expected Payout January 2022-one appeal pending expiration
 1-Criminal Complaint 



Criminal Charges filed in one case
Warrant issued   Contractor recently deceased.  
Contractor I





March 8, 2019 (License Expired)
6 – Complaints




Latest one opened Sept. 16, 2020







Claim date to close March 16, 2022

Contractor J

Dec. 16, 2019 (Emergency Suspension)           
19 – Complaints
Latest complaint opened January 7, 2021  Post notice to close claims on July       7, 2022? 

Contractor K





Jan. 16, 2020 (Show Cause Suspension)
8 – Complaints
Latest complaint opened Nov 13, 2020.  Claims date to close May 13, 2022.
Contractor L





March 12, 2020 (Emergency Suspension)    
10--Complaints  
Latest Licensed Complaint opened 
March 24, 2021

2-Criminal Complaints
Criminal Charges filed in 2 cases

Both cases scheduled for trial November 16, 2021.  Both Criminal Cases Postponed.  
Contractor M
Dec. 5, 2019 (Show Cause Suspension)
12-Complaints
Latest complaint opened March 3, 2021
Contractor N



13-Complaints
April 19, 2021 (Emergency Suspension)

Latest complaint opened May 13, 2021
Mr. Finneran informed the Commission of the following:
Contractor G is expected to be paid out in the fall of 2022.  Contractor G has three cases pending before the Court of Special Appeals.  It will be several months before these appeal are exhausted, which will delay the payout.  
Contractor H has one appeal outstanding.  The Contractor has recently deceased.  There are five criminal charges against the Contractor.  It was discovered that the Contractor was deceased when a warrant was issued for his arrest.  Expected Guaranty Fund payout on the claims should be in January 2022.  

The last complaint against Contractor J was received January 7, 2021.  In the past the Commissioners have taken the approach that they would close the claim window eighteen months from when the last complaint/claim was received.  Mr. Finneran would like to put out a closed claim notice on July 7, 2022 and asked the Commissioners on their thoughts about the date.  Mr. Quackenbush asked on average how long does it take for homeowners to file their claims?  Mr. Finneran said it depends on the type of violations.  He asked if eighteen months is enough time to file a claim or should we change it based on the type of work that was done? Ms. White said that they should leave it the way it is because it takes at least eighteen months to go through the entire process.   The Commissioners all agreed to post the closed claim notice on July 7, 2022. 

Mr. Altieri asked if the Commission is receiving more claims or larger claims than it has received historically?  Mr. Finneran does not see an increase in the number or size of claims.  Mr. Finneran explained that the Office of Administrative Hearings (OAH) did not conduct any hearings from January 2020 through November 2020, which delayed the resolution of claims.   The Guaranty Fund has increased significantly in that time.  Since OAH has resumed conducting hearings, it has hired more ALJ’s and is now accepting more claims from the Commission each month, which is reducing the backlog of claims.  It now takes approximately 45 days to get onto a docket with OAH.  There is a decrease in the number of claims and a decrease in the number of larger payouts.  , In 2015, when Mr. Finneran started with the Commission, the Guaranty Fund was about $400,000.00.  It is now $4.3 million.  Mr. Finneran credits the increase to the MHIC investigators resolving more complains before they result in claims.  Mr. Altieri agreed with Mr. Finneran that the Guaranty Fund is very healthy.   Mr. Tunney said that the industry is experiencing some of its best years during the pandemic. Mr. Finneran said that a year ago the Commission anticipated a larger number of claims because of the pandemic, but it hasn’t happened.  

For Contractor K, the Commission agreed the claims closed date would be May 13, 2022.  

Contractor L there are two criminal complaints that have been postponed.  There are no new court dates yet.  

There have been no new complaints received since the last Commission meeting against any of the Contractors listed on the Pro-Rated Claims report
There were no questions about the Guaranty Fund report or the Prorated claims report. 

Review of Exam Results
	Below is the examination statistics summary for the months of October  2021 and November 2021
October 2021


	Home Improvement
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Contractor
	168
	103
	65
	61%

	Contractor Spanish
	164
	85
	79
	52%

	Salesperson
	88
	49
	39
	56%

	Salesperson Spanish
	0
	0
	0
	

	TOTAL
	420
	237
	183
	56%

	November 2021


	Contractor
	169
	121
	48
	72%

	Contractor Spanish
	116
	48
	68
	41%

	Salesperson
	69
	48
	21
	70%

	Salesperson Spanish
	0
	0
	0
	0

	TOTAL
	354
	217
	137
	61%


Mr. Finneran noted that in the October 2021 PSI report the Contractor Candidates tested and the Spanish speaking Contractor’s tested were only a difference of 4 candidates tested.  
There were no questions about the PSI reports

Maryland Home Improvement Stats


MARYLAND HOME IMPROVEMENT COMMISSION STATS

	SEPTEMBER 2021 

	LICENSING ACTIVITY
	 

	Current Licenses Total
	33,862

	   Contractor/Salesperson
	17,894

	   Salesperson
	2,397

	   Contractor/Salesperson (Corp/Part) 
	12,687

	   Applications Approved
	126

	
	

	COMPLAINTS RECEIVED

	Complaints Received 
	137

	     Licensed
	86

	     Unlicensed
	54

	Pending Show Cause Hearings
	4

	Waiting to be sent to OAH
	38

	Pending Hearing/Decision at OAH
	160

	Mediation
	38

	

	Claims

	Total Open Claims
	499

	New Claims Received
	22


	OCTOBER 2021 

	LICENSING ACTIVITY
	 

	Current Licenses Total
	33,835

	   Contractor/Salesperson
	17,876

	   Salesperson
	2,381

	   Contractor/Salesperson (Corp/Part) 
	12,711

	   Applications Approved
	124

	
	

	COMPLAINTS RECEIVED

	Complaints Received 
	103

	     Licensed
	74

	     Unlicensed
	45

	Pending Show Cause Hearings
	10

	Waiting to be sent to OAH
	20

	Pending Hearing/Decision at OAH
	174

	Mediation
	40

	

	Claims

	Total Open Claims
	484

	New Claims Received
	35



MHIC CITATION REPORT
There were no citations in October or November 2021.
Raising the Monetary Small Claims Cap 
Mr. Finneran will get a package together for the Commissioners to review about the Small Claims received monthly before the Commissioners decide to increase the Small Claims Cap.  



Door-to-Door Solicitation Materials
Mr. Tunney expressed his concern with the Door-to-Door solicitation materials being given to senior citizens falsely indicating that their home requires repairs.  Mr. Tunney wants the Commission to protect seniors from misleading sales tactics.  Mr. Finneran believes that this falls under fraud which is hard to prove.  Mr. Sigman believes this is more of a Consumer Protection issue rather than a Home Improvement issue.  It could be a form of false advertising as well.  Mr. Tunney said that this type of solicitation can cause undue stress on seniors.  However, Mr. Tunney did not believe that these solicitations are only targeting seniors.  Mr. Altieri said that this may fall under the Elder Abuse Act as well.    

Mr. Finneran said that licensed contractors often send him complaints about unlicensed contractors advertising home improvement services.  Mr. Finneran said the Commission will file criminal charges for all valid complaints.  He notes that licensed contractors have a misconception that every truck that has “construction” written on it requires a home improvement license.  Mr. Finneran often will receive an unlicensed complaint and contact the company only to find that they are only doing commercial work; or are subcontractors that do not require an MHIC license.



Comments from the Chairman

 Mr. Tunney wished everyone happy holidays.  Have a safe holiday season.  He hopes that everything will be back to normal someday.


Comments from Executive Director 
Mr. Finneran informed the Commission that Kevin Niebhur, a former police officer who has been an Investigator with the Commission for many years, will be retiring at the end of the year.  The Commissioners wished Mr. Niebuhr a happy retirement. 

Mr. Finneran welcomed Charity Burrus as the Secretary to the Investigators.  Ms. Burrus worked at the Department of Labor with Financial Regulation for several years, and the MHIC staff look forward to working with her.  Trinette Smith is a temp who is helping the MHIC staff scan documents in anticipation of the move to Eutaw Street. 

There is an approximate move date to 1100 Eutaw Street on February 1, 2022.   However, the date is subject to change.  This is a temporary move and the Department of Labor may move again in two years.  The MHIC will be on the 3rd floor of the building.  MHIC is now revising its documents to reflect the new address.  

Mr. Finneran wished everyone a happy holiday.  

Ms. Connellee asked if a specific Commissioner is not scheduled to be on a hearing, would they be able to sit for the hearing just to observe?  Mr. Finneran informed Ms. Connellee that the hearings are public and that she is welcome to observe any hearings.  




Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 10:38 a.m.
Signature on file
                            Signature on file          
 ____________________

____________________________
Joseph Tunney Chairman

David Finneran, Executive Director 
PAGE  
2

